19 November 1999


Secretary


Senate Employment, Workplace Relation, Small Business


 and Education References Committee


S1.61 Parliament House


CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Sir

INQUIRY INTO THE QUALITY OF VET IN AUSTRALIA

I wish to express my views on a few of the terms of reference of the above inquiry from a group training perspective.

This organisation was established in 1987 as a group training company and has served the Mid West and Gascoyne regions of Western Australia since then.

May I suggest that the reasons for increasing rates of non-completion of apprenticeships and traineeships [reference (c) (vii)], is that the system is being driven by financial incentives and targets rather than the needs of industry [reference (b) (iv)].

In the Federal Budget of 1996, the Treasurer announced the allocation of growth funds for the expansion of group training arrangements.  Very quickly many organisations set up a group training division or changed themselves into group training companies.  At the time there was little or no regulation on the establishment of group training companies, however there were and still are significant Commonwealth financial incentives for group training companies to employ trainees.  There was and still is no financial incentive for the retention and successful completion of apprentices and trainees for group training companies.  

As has been identified, the attrition rate for trainees especially, is alarmingly high.  Investigation will indicate that much of the attrition is attributable to trainees employed by group training companies.  Closer scrutiny will reveal that many group training companies which have had high attrition rates for trainees commenced operation since the 1996 Federal Budget.  A number of these made no secret of the fact that their motive for taking on large numbers of trainees was money.  All they had to do was get trainees started and the money flowed in. There was scant regard for completions, workplace safety, quality, employment prospects after completion, pastoral care of the trainees or their personal needs.  Growth was the objective, while most other characteristics of a good group training company were neglected.

Western Australia is an example of this scenario.  Senior officers within the WA Department of Training were advised at the time that if new ones were established willy-nilly, the outcome would be very unfortunate for all concerned.  Regrettably, this prediction is still being visited upon Western Australians as newer group training companies, driven by numbers, go to the wall.  In some instances, the Department of Training assisted organisations to establish a group training division based on a model it developed here in Geraldton in 1996.  An Aboriginal one in Bunbury was put into liquidation in February 1998 after only eight months of operation.  Others in Carnarvon have ceased operation this year, and as recently as last month, putting dozens of trainees out of work or, at best, de-stabilising their employment.  Many have become attrition statistics.  Significant numbers of 'trainees' in this region are now not being registered by the Department of Training due to quality issues.  New registration requirements for group training companies were introduced in Western Australia this year, but only after the worst of the damage has been done.

Regarding attrition,  the WA Department of Training report of October 1998 entitled New Apprenticeships - MAKING IT WORK made reference to its own draft report Attrition from Traineeship Programs in Western Australia.  This report, yet to be released, should provide many insights into the issue if ever it sees the light of day.

Returning to the financial incentives issue and term of reference (e) (i) the effectiveness of existing subsidies arrangements in meeting national VET needs, it disappoints me that government agencies like the WA Department of Training seem not to have learned any lessons from recent history.  They continue to encourage attrition by paying financial incentives based on commencements. (See attached letter.)  Make financial incentives available, certainly, but time the bulk of the payment to produce an outcome, not an input. The Commonwealth Department of Education, Training and Youth Affairs has paid millions in commencement incentives which have produced no completions.  A completion payment for group training company apprentices, similar to that paid to 'for profit' employers, is essential and would greatly assist in improving the effectiveness of the system.  I trust that you are aware of the intricacies of the current Commonwealth Incentives Program for New Apprenticeships.

Turning to term of reference (d) (iii) quality of teaching, efficiencies within the TAFE sector in regional Western Australia may or may not have been realised.  What has been realised, though, is a lowering in the quality of teaching.  This has been a consequence of the state government policy of contract employment for TAFE instructors and administrative staff.  (See attached job advertisement.)  There are now no career paths and no job security.  In this region at least, the TAFE college has high rates of turnover in VET teaching staff.  Many instructors have no experience or even informal training in trade instruction/teaching, little knowledge of VET issues and are expected to instruct apprentices and trainees to a standard expected by industry.  When this is combined with the increasing use of nationally accredited training packages, the standard of training is lowered.  The appropriateness of curriculum and learning resources [reference (d) (iv)] is a moot point.  When we have tradespeople who find themselves teaching trade theory to apprentices with resources they themselves do not understand because they, the instructors, are so new to this changing system, little progress, if any, is made.  This is in spite of euphoria in the halls of Canberra, Sydney and Melbourne over the panacea training packages are purported to be.  How can third-year bricklaying apprentices learn the basic principles of business management from a CD and a computer at TAFE without an instructor who knows something about computers, bricklaying and setting up a business?  (This actually happened here twelve months ago.)  The much vaunted training packages might be good, but only if someone uses them to actually do some teaching, not just give books and CDs to apprentices and trainees, along with access to the Internet, and expect them to 'utilise the self-paced learning approach to its maximum potential.'  The TAFE sector, while not perfect before, is now the poorer.  Change does not equate to improvement.  We have witnessed much change - along with the increasing complexity of a system which discourages employers and, as a consequence, restricts the successful employment and training of apprentices and trainees.  

While we are resolving our difficulties with the local TAFE College, not all the problems stem there.  Attached is a copy of my complaint to TAFE regarding the accuracy of apprentices' records, along with subsequent correspondence and a recent newspaper article on the same subject.

I trust that this information and the opinions expressed assist the Committee in its task and provide an insight into what actually happens at a grass-roots level.

Yours faithfully

GREG VAN EEDE

MANAGER

